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PEOPLE IN THE NEWS
NEW FACULTY AND STAFF
ARTS AND HUMANITIES DIVISION
Donald R. Hettinga has joined
the English Department as a
visiting instructor. Hettinga
earned his B.A. from Calvin
College in 1976, his M.A. from
the University of Chicago in
1977, and his Ph.D., also from
the University of Chicago, in
1983. He was a Mrs. Giles
Whitting Fellow at the
University of Chicago in 198283. Hettinga was an adjunct
faculty member at GVSC in 198182.

SCIENCE AND MATHEMATICS DIVISION
Three new ment>ers have joined
the Science and Mathematics
Division faculty. Edward Baum,
newly appointed chair of the
Chemistry Department, earned his
doctorate in physical chemistry
at the University of Californi , ,
Riverside. He previously serv·ed
as chief technical advisor on
the staff of UNESCO and as a
visiting professor of analytical
chemistry at the State
University of Sao Paulo in
Brazil.
Brian Curry is a new assistant
professor of anatomy in the
School of Health Sciences.
Originally from England, Curry
earned his Ph.D. in exercise
physiology from Michigan State
University. He has taught
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courses in anatomy and
physiology and conducted
research in the area of
preventive effects of exercise
on the human organism,
particularly the heart and
vascular system.
Mohamed Samir Hefzy, a new
assistant professor of
engineering, received his Ph.D.
from the Department of Aerospace
Engineering and Applied
Mechanics at the University of
Cincinnati. He has extensive
experience in teaching
structural and solid mechanics
courses and in research in the
solid and structural mechanics
areas of aerospace, mechanical
and civil engineering.
Richard Fedder has been
appointed microcomputer
laboratory supervisor for the
Mathematics and Computer Science
Department. Fedder, whose
academic training is in computer
science and industrial
electronic technology, wi11
teach some computer science
courses in addition to his
responsibility in the
laboratory.
SEIDMAN SCHOOL OF BUSINESS
New faculty ment>ers in the
Seidman School of Business
include Richard E. Currmins,
assistant professor of business
law and taxation; Kenneth N. De
Young, professor of management;
and Richard Hall, associate
professor of management
science.
Cummins received his bachelor
of arts degree from John Carroll
University, a juris doctorate
degree from Detroit College of
Law, and a master of laws degree
in taxation from Boston
University School of Law. He
was formerly a ll'tlnicipal
attorney for the Grand Rapids
City Attorney's Office, a
certified public accountant with
Seidman &Seidman, and an
international tax attorney for
Amway Corporation. He has been
teaching for Seidman School's
taxation program on an adjunct
basis since 1981.

De Young earned his B.A. and
his M.A., both in psychology,
from Michigan State Un i versity
and his Ph.D., also in
'
psychology, from the University
of Minnesota. He previously
worked with two Grand Rapids
firms, as a consulting
psychologist with Rohrer, Hibler
& Rep 1ogle, Inc . and as a
partner in Dallis, De Young and
Student, Management
Consultants. He has been an
adjunct faculty member with
Seidman School since 1974.
Hall was formerly a faculty
member at Xavier University and
the University of Cincinnati.
He earned his bachelor of
science degree in industrial
management, a master in business
administration with a major in
quantitative analysis, and a
Ph.D. from the University of
Cincinnati.
SOCIAL SCIENCE DIVISION
Three new faculty members have
joined the School of Social
Work. Associate Professor Larry
Foster comes to GVSC from the
School of Social Work at
Moorhead State University in
Minnesota. He will teach human
behavior and social environment
and social welfare research.
Foster received his master ' s
degree from Indiana University
and his doctorate from Florida
State University. He has been
active in the hospice movement .
Assistant Professor Bennie
Khoapa brings to GVSC a broad
international background,
including professional work in a
variety of settings in South
Africa. Khoapa, whose field of
specialty is community
development, earned his master's
degree from Case Western Reserve
University and is currently
working on his doctorate from
the same institution. He will
teach human diversity in social
work practice, skills seminars,
and the field practicum.
Visiting Assistant Professor
Suzanne Trenkle earned her
(Continued on page 2)
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(Continued from page l)
B.S.W. and M.S.W. from the
University of Michigan . She has
been director of the bachelor of
social work program at Nazareth
College in Nazareth, Michigan,
for the past five years. Her
areas of specialty include child
welfare and public welfare.
Trenkle will teach practice
classes, the field practicum,
and skills seminars.
ADMISSIONS AND RECORDS
Two new admissions
counselors, Patricia Leavenworth
and Linda A. Mccarter, have
joined the Admissions and
Records staff. Leavenworth is a
1982 GVSC Social Relations
graduate who served as an intern
in the YWCA Domestic Crisis
Center in Grand Rapids. Her
previous work experience
includes serving as a bank
teller, a teacher's aide, and an
agent representing local
artists. Her responsibilities
will include spring visitation
day, campus tours, and Ottawa
County recruitment.
Mccarter earned both her B.S.
and M.S. in education from
Indiana University Northwest in
Gary, Indiana. A former
elementary school teacher, she
previously worked as assistant
director of admissions at
Calumet College in Whiting,
Indiana. Her responsibilities
will include working on
orientation and registration, as
well as Muskegon County
recruiting.

a position which had been vacant

since the departure of Jill
Mccurley in late 1982. Bullock
holds a B.A. degree in English
from Michigan State University
and an M.A. in English from the
University of Chicago. She
taught English at Ripon College
in Wisconsin and at the
University of WisconsinMilwaukee and the University of
Toledo. A Grand Rapids native,
she comes to the station from
Toledo, where she was assistant
promotion director at Toledo's
public television and radio
stations.
Carol Tittle, director of
corporate underwriting for WGVC,
began her work at the station in
early September. A graduate of
Hope College with a degree in
business and marketing, Tittle
has worked as an assistant buyer
for Rogers Department Store and
as area sales manager for
Hudson's. Before· coming to
Channel 35, she worked for two
years as an advertising
consultant for WZZR-FM in Grand
Rapids.
FIELD HOUSE
Gordon VanderYacht, who earned
his B.S. in physical education
and health education from Grand
Valley, has been named Field
House Equipment Technician.
VanderYacht was formerly a
building supervisor for Zeeland
Public Schools.

PROMOTIONS/CHANGES
SOCIAL SCIENCE DIVISION
James 0. Grant has been
promoted to associate professor
of education. Grant, whose
field of expertise is diagnosis
and remediation of learning
disabilities, recently completed
a text on the remediation of
reading and spelling for
dyslexic students. He directed
the School of Education's sumer
program for learning disabled
students in Kent County.
GENERAL ADMINISTRATION
Marie Noe has been promoted to
executive secretary in the
General Administration Office.
Noe worked in Admissions and
Records for more than ten years
before assuming her new post.
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT
Ruthann Stone, formerly a
clerical assistant in Kirkhof
College, is now working halftime
for the Science and Mathematics
Division Dean's Office and
halftime for the Research and
Development Office. The center
has moved to 330 Loutit Hall, to
space shared with the office of
the dean of the Science and
Mathematics Division. With the
move, Biology Professor Howard
Stein, director of the center,
will have a single office,
rather than one office with the
center and another with the
Biology Department.

FACULTY AND STAFF SKETCHES
WGVC-TV

Sharon Babcock assumed her
duties as director of
educational services for Channel
35 in July, replacing Carol
Mims. Bab,ock taught English
and creative writing in the
Grand Rapids Public Schools for
14 years. She holds a B.A.
degree in English from St. Olaf
College in Northfield,
Minnesota, and an M.A. in
instructional media and
technology from Michigan State
University.
Glenda Bullock, WGVC promotion
director, began her employment
at Channel 35 in August, filling

Curtis Menning, associate
professor of health sciences,
recently presented his slide
show, "The History of Medical
Corrmunications," at a regional
conference of comunication
specialists employed by the
Mercy Hospital Corporation.
The conference was attended by
representatives from seventeen
hospitals in the Mercy system,
one of the largest medical
corporations in the nation.
Menning's 19-minute dissolve
projected show traces the
history of medical
communications from medieval
times to the present.

Management Professor Ji tendra
M. Mishra has written several
articles, including a two-part
series on "Organization Stress,"
"The Problems Encountered in
Managing Professionals:
Engineers and Scientists," and
"What or How Can Managers Learn
from the Japanese Experience?"
all published recently in the
Indian Management Journal.
Deanna Morse, assistant
professor of comunication, has
recently garnered recognition in
Europe for her film, Charleston
(Continued on page 4)
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ACROSS CAMPUS
BOARD OF CONTROL MEETS THURSDAY
Reports on admissions,
housing, and spring/sunmer
enrollment will be on the agenda
when the Grand Valley Board of
Control aeets on Thursday,
October 13. The board will also
discuss budgets, the Student
Senate Constitution, the River
Ridge development, the Grand
Rapids Center, and bidding for
oil and gas rights on campus.
The meeting will be held at 11
a.m. in Kirkhof Center.
NOTICE FROM SAGA
Campus units planning to hold
functions involving catering on
Tuesday, November 1,- should
contact Joe Wagner, ext. 3342,
before noon on Monday, October
24. Functions on that day will
require advance notice because,
as a result of the "Tribute to
Guy VanderJagt" dinner being
held the same day, SAGA will be
able to handle only limited
additional catering.
VETERANS DAY PLANNING UNDERWAY
Plans are now being developed
for a Veterans Day convocation
dealing with the issues of war,
peace, disarmament, nuclear
weapons, and the prospect of
nuclear war. Associate
professor of Physics Dan
Anderson, ext. 3622, and Biology
Professor Carl Bajema, ext.
3695, are asking persons who
would like to be involved in the
event to contact them.
C()l,!,lUNITY EDUCATION COURSES
OFFERED AT FIELD HOUSE
Several swinming courses, as
well as classes in weight
training, racquetball, and
gymnastics are being offered at
the Field House by the Allendale
CO!lffl.Jnity Education program.
The swinming courses include
swim-nast;cs, an adult fitness
program which does not require
swinming ability; small
splashers I and II, for
•terrified" and "partial" nonswinming children; "fraidy-cat"
swinming for adults who are
afraid of the water and/or poor
swinmers; beginners; and
advanced beginners. Three
gymnastics and tumbling classes
for children in different age
groups, from 4 up, are also on
the schedule. More information

is available from the Conrnunity
Education office, 895-4353.
CORRECTION
WGVC-TV raised $121,418 in its
fall membership drive, not
$141,418 as reported in last
week 's Forum.
MARKETING GROUP TO SPONSOR
LECTURE
Lawrence Pielon, director of
human resources for Great Lakes
Steel, will present a lecture on
"The Quality of Work Life," at

1 p.m., Tuesday, October 11 .
Piel on will discuss general
theories and concepts, as well
as implement of these ideas in
various organizational
settings. The lecture, to be
held in the Kirkhof Center
Promenade Room, is sponsored by
the GVSC Chapter of the American
Marketing Associaton.

REMINDER FROM BOOKSTORE
Textbook requisitions for
winter semester are due at the
bookstore Friday, October 14.

COMING EVENTS
DETROIT JAZZ GROUP TO PERFORM
The progressive jazz of the
James Tatum Trio Plus will be
featured in a Lunchbreak concert
to be held at Grand Valley on
Friday, October 14. The avante
garde group has been acclaimed
for original compositions
employing spiritual, gospel,
blues and other music forms, as
well as for its interpretations
of jazz classics.
Members of the group include
jazz pianist and composer James
Tatum; tenor and soprano
saxophonist Joe Thurman, a
protege of Dexter Gordon;
percussionist Isaac Daney, who
has toured with the Four Tops
and the Miracles singing groups;
and string and rhythm fender
bassist William Austin, who has
performed with the Giants of
Jazz. The group's best known
works include two Tatum
compositions entitled
"Spiritualotta Jazz Suite,"
which traces the development of
jazz from its African roots to
r,resent jazz styles, and
'Contemporary Jazz Mass."
The Tatum group has performed
in the Montreux Detroit Kool
Jazz Festival and has recorded
several albums, including "James
Tatum Live at Orchestra Hall and
the Paradise Theatre, produced
in London.
Tatum is known for his
innovative approach to jazz and
its performance in a variety of
settings. He teaches jazz in
the Detroit public school
system, participates in jazz
seminars, and trains young
performers.

The free performance will be
held at 12 noon in the Main
Lounge of Kirkhof Center.

BAND DAY SLATED FOR OCTOBER 15
Eight high school bands will
join the Grand Valley State
College marching band for the
seventh annual Band Day on
Saturday, October 15. The bands
will perform under the di rection
of Band Director William Root at
the half-time of the GVSCNorthern Michigan football game.
Bands participating in the
event include the Benton Harbor
High School Tiger Marchi ng Band,
directed by Douglas Henkelman,
Troy Jones, and Becky Doan;
Centreville High School Marching
Band, under the direction of
David J. Powers; Coopersville
High School Band, directed by
Thomas S. Harsay; Lawton High
School Band, directed by Randy
Carigon; Lee High School
Marching Band, directed by John
Roh; Mattawan High School Band,
directed by Richard Anderson;
Northview High School Wildcat
Marching Band, directed by Ma x
Colley Jr., and David Wells; and
the Sparta Area High School
Band, under the direction of
Bruce Mullenix.
The bands will march into the
stadium at 12 : 30 p.m. and will
present a concert on the field
before the 1:30 p.m. kickoff of
the football game. The massed
bands will present a half-time
r,erformance which will include
GVSC Victory," "God Bless
America," and "The Thunderer,"
by Sousa. An after-the-game
(Continued on page 4)
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(Continued from page 3)
show will be presented by the
two bands judged best by the
band directors.

(Continued from page 2)
Home Movie. The film was
selecteTTor the program
"Animation fn America," a
retrospective of American
animation, which was screened
this month at the Cambridge
Animation Festival in England.
It was also shown in Italy at a
festival of "Music Animation:
Classic, Jazz, Pop."

ELECTRONIC MUSICIAN MICHAEL
ICEBERG TO PERFORM OCTOBER 17
Grand Valley will present an
evening of high-tech music and
visual entertainment on Monday,
October 17, with a concert by
keyboardist Michael Iceberg.
Iceberg is a new age musician
who trained at Juilliard and
whose music draws from origins
ranging from Bach and Broadway
to the Beatles and the Moody
Blues. Iceberg's performances
with his "Iceberg Machine," a
combination of seven
synthesizers with computers and
other sophisticated electronic
components, have earned him a
reputation as a leader in the
field of electronic music.
The evenfng wi 11 open with "A
Concert for Your Eyes,"
featuring juggling artist Chris
Bliss. Bliss offers an unusual
synthesis of high-tech lighting
and improvisational juggling to
interpret a musical repertoire
including the works of Stevie
Wonder, jazz violinist Jean-Luc
Ponty, and Tchaikovsky.
The conce.r t wi 11 be held at 7
p.m. in the Field House.
Admission will be free for
students with GVSC
identification and $1 for
others. Tickets will be
available through the Box
Office, ext. 3295, and at the
door.

GRAND VALLEY
UNITED WAY DRIVE
STARTS
OCTOBER 17
Details in
Next Week's Forum

The film was also included in

a program of East Coast American

Animators presented at a major
animation festival held in
Yugoslavia. As a result of that
screening, ASIFA-Italy purchased
a print of the film for its
archives. ASIFA is an
international society of
animators.

CALENDAR OF EVENTS
Monday, October 10
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. Illustrated Artists' Books. Handset
typography, handmade bindings and original illustrations by twenty
artists from throughout the United States. Kirkhof Center Gallery.
Tuesday, October 11
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. See Monday, October 10, for details.
1 p.m.: Lecture. "The Quality of Work Life", by Lawrence Pielon,
director of human resources for Great Lakes Steel. Kirkhof Center,
Promenade Room.
Wednesday, October 12
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. See Monday, October 10, for details.
4 p.m.: Soccer. GVSC at Hope
7 p.m.: Volleyball. Calvin College at GVSC.
Thursday, October 13
11 a.m.: Board of Control meeting. Kirkhof Center.
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. See Monday, October 10, for details.
12 noon: Lunchbreak Series. Oxford Theatre Company. Free. Calder
Fine Arts Center.
Friday, October 14
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. See Monday, October 10, for details.
12 noon: Lunchbreak Series. James Tatum Trio, Plus. Free. Kirkhof
Center
7 p.m.: Volleyball. Michigan Tech at GVSC.
Saturday, October 15
10 a.m.: Alumni Volleyball Game. Arena
11 a.m.: Cross Country, GVSC at GLIAC Championship
11 a.m.: Soccer, Hope at GVSC
12 noon: Volleyball. Lake Superior State College at GVSC.
1:30 p.m.: Football. Northern Michigan at GVSC. Band Day.
Sunday, October 16
10:30 a.m.: Dialogue worship. Kistler Pit. (Coffee at 10 a.m.)
6:30 p.m.: Catholic mass. Cannons Deli.
Monday, October 17
11 a.m.-5 p.m.: Art exhibit. See Monday, Oct. 10 for details.
7 p.m.: Concert. Chris Bliss and Michael Iceberg. Field House.

